# Berlin Zoning Board of Appeals Regular Meeting Minutes – November 24, 2020

The Zoning Board of Appeals held its regular meeting on November 24, 20202 at 7:00 p.m. in person and by remote Webex conference at the Berlin Board of Education Conference Room at 240 Kensington Road, Berlin, CT.

Members in Attendance:

Tony Francalangia, Chairman Lenny Tubbs, Vice-Chairman

Nelson Graca, Vice-Chairman Corey Whiteside

Sandra Coppola, Secretary Christine Mazzotta, alternate

Ryan Zelek, alternate

Members Absent: Staff Present:

Hunter Mathena, alternate Maureen Giusti, Acting Town Planner/ZEO

Adam Levitus, Zoning Enforcement Officer Jennifer Coppola, Corporation Counsel Kristen Grabowski, Recording Secretary

I. Call to Order

Chairman Francalangia called the meeting to order at 7:08 p.m.

It was noted that a letter from Chris Edge, Economic Development Director was submitted for the record requesting a discussion. Ms. Giusti noted that in the letter, Mr. Edge requests that the 1500 ft. buffer between motor vehicles uses or gasoline stations be brought to the Planning and Zoning Commission. It was noted that because the Zoning Board of Appeals administers that regulation, they should have the opportunity to comment on any changes made. She noted that it may be discussed in January.

Ms. Giusti noted that the proposed meeting schedule for the next calendar year should be voted on.

Chairman Francalangia conducted a roll call.

The agenda items were considered in the following order:

## V. ZBA 2021 Meeting Calendar

Chairman Francalangia discussed the proposed meeting schedule for the 2021 calendar year. Commissioner Zelek moved to approve the calendar, seconded by Commissioner Graca. The motion carried unanimously.

II. Public Hearings:

ZBA #2020-11 Map 11-3 Block 132 Lot 19, 288 Beckley Road

aka: 286 Beckley Rd and 55 Ledge Drive

Carrier Enterprises, LLC is appealing the decision of the Zoning Enforcement Officer dated July 7, 2020, to deny a zoning permit for Building Permit Application for new construction of a single-family house.

(postponed at request of applicant)

# ZBA #2020-12 Map 11-3 Block 132 Lot 19, 288 Beckley Road aka: 286 Beckley Rd and 55 Ledge Drive

Carrier Enterprises, LLC is appealing the decision of the Zoning Enforcement Officer dated August 19, 2020, to deny a zoning permit for Building Permit Application for new construction of a single-family house.

(postponed at request of applicant)

#### ZBA #2020-18 Map 17-4 Block 147 Lot 3, 1163 Mill Street – East Berlin

Saleem Khan (owner/principal – Maple Avenue Repair Service LLC) is requesting a Location of Motor Vehicle Uses approval for a Dealer and Repairers License per Berlin Zoning Regulations VI.F.3.b and XI.R at 1163 Mill Street, East Berlin. The property is zoned GC and is owned by 1173 Associates LLC (owner/principal – Fred Campanella).

Mr. Saleem Khan was in attendance to present the application to the Board. Mr. Khan noted that this would be the seventh license with DMV, explaining that the use of the current business would not be changing, but the facility would be getting a face lift. He noted that all licenses are in good standing, and he has been an upstanding AAA provider. He reiterated that the use would not change. He explained that the ZBA must sign off on the location approval prior to moving forward with the proper licensing. It was also noted that there are approximately 50 people employed throughout all locations, which include two in Meriden, two in North Haven, one location in Plainville, and one location in Southington. Mr. Khan noted that he does low-key private towing.

Commissioner Whiteside inquired about the smaller building, closer to the road. He addressed the property owner, Fred Campanella, asking if the smaller building would remain an office. Mr. Khan elaborated, noting that the building would be cleaned up, and new signage would hung.

Commissioner Whiteside inquired about the towing machinery, as the property would be used for a car sales operation. Mr. Khan noted that car towing would be part of the business, noting that they may do some towing for the Berlin Police Department. It was explained that most towing, unless an accident, would not be coming back to the property. He explained that customers would more than likely choose an auto body shop to have the vehicle towed to.

Commissioner Tubbs inquired about the primary use of the business, asking if towing would be the majority of the business. Mr. Khan reiterated that there would be some repairs, but it would be a private towing operation. He explained that there is a small garage on the property. Mr. Levitus noted that the previously-approved 2012 survey was submitted with this application. Mr. Khan confirmed that the layout from 2012 will be maintained under the new operation.

Fred Campanella, property owner, noted that he holds the current license on the property. He explained that there are two operations on the property; one is Accurate Automotive, which is housed in the larger building. He noted that Mill Street is in the smaller building. He explained that there will not be many changes in the operation. He explained that there is storage for 38 cars, which has been previously approved. Mr. Campanella noted that the application before the Board served as a name change.

Mr. Khan provided pictures of the most recent property in Plainville. He noted that family members work at the locations, and all operations are clean and neat.

Commissioner Mazzotta noted that she has visited the locations in North Haven, and echoed that the properties are clean.

Mr. Khan thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak, and he noted that he is excited to be part of the community.

Commissioner Tubbs moved to close the public hearing. Commissioner Mazzotta seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

Commissioner Tubbs moved to amend the agenda, moving 1005 Kensington Road remand to after the Regular Meeting portion of the meeting. Commissioner Coppola seconded the motion, which carried unanimously.

# III. Regular Meeting:

#### ZBA #2020-18 Map 17-4 Block 147 Lot 3, 1163 Mill Street – East Berlin

Saleem Khan (owner/principal – Maple Avenue Repair Service LLC) is requesting a Location of Motor Vehicle Uses approval for a Dealer and Repairers License per Berlin Zoning Regulations VI.F.3.b and XI.R at 1163 Mill Street, East Berlin. The property is zoned GC and is owned by 1173 Associates LLC (owner/principal – Fred Campanella).

Chairman Francalangia moved to approve the application, which was seconded by Commissioner Tubbs. The motion carried unanimously.

## **II Public Hearing:**

(The public hearing for this item commenced at the October 27, 2020 meeting and was continued to this meeting.)

Commissioners Graca, Coppola, and Tubbs excused themselves from the meeting. Commissioners Francalangia, Mazzotta, Whiteside, and Zelek were seated for the remainder of the meeting.

#### 1005 Kensington Road, Map 21-1/Block73/Lot 15

Remand issued by Superior Court in the matter of Liam T. Mitchell, et al. v. Berlin Zoning Board of Appeals concerning the Board's denial of the plaintiffs' appeal of a Cease and Desist Order issued by the Zoning Enforcement Officer for an unauthorized basement apartment in the R-43 zone per Berlin Zoning Regulations §XV.A.1. (Continued from 10/27/2020)

Attorney Jennifer Coppola addressed the Board, laying ground rules, and reviewing the terms of the remand order. She reviewed the exhibits:

- 1. Court's Memorandum of Decision
- 2. Packet distributed by Attorney Coppola to the Board, which included October 24<sup>th</sup> correspondence, with attachments that included case law, the designated contents of the record. She also noted that part of exhibit two included record items number one through 10 submissions that had been made by the applicant's counsel, Attorney Griffith, on October 23rd for the October ZBA remand hearing. She explained that Attorney Griffith had labeled those items as items number 17 through 21. She noted that excerpts from the Berlin Zoning Regulations were attached, as well as Connecticut General Statutes Section 8-7.
- 3. Berlin Zoning Regulations that were filed with the Court as designated contents of the record item number 11. She noted that they were certified as the Zoning Regulations that were in effect at the time of the appeal of the cease and desist order to the Board.
- 4. Attorney Coppola noted that exhibit four included revised findings of fact that had been drafted by Attorney Griffith, which is subsequently labeled as revised item number 21.
- 5. Exhibit number five was black and white copies of photographs, which Attorney Griffith had labeled as item number 22.

Attorney Coppola explained that Ms. Giusti submitted additional exhibits, continuing with exhibit 6.

- 6. Included in exhibit six, was email correspondence with the previous property owner, Kim Regan, submitted by Ms. Giusti.
- 7. Voter registration cards obtained from the Registrar of Voters were included as exhibit number seven, submitted by Ms. Giusti.
- 8. It was noted that exhibit number eight included notes from Ms. Giusti to the Board, consisting of typed and hand-written notes.

Attorney Coppola noted that four additional documents had been taken in since the last meeting. She noted that they had been marked, and picked up with exhibit number nine.

- 9. Notarized letter dated November 19<sup>th</sup> (stamped received November 20<sup>th</sup>) from former property owner Kim Regan.
- 10. Proposed findings of fact were marked as item number ten.
- 11. The Memorandum of Staff Comments, updated 11/20/2020 were marked as exhibit number 11, which also had an attachment of the zoning ordinance in 1954.

12. Attorney Coppola noted that the last marked item was an additional affidavit from the applicant, Liam Mitchell, which was received through email from Attorney Griffith. It was noted that Attorney Griffith marked it as item number 23, and it also had a one-page attachment. The attachment was a court record item (#3), ROR3F1.

Attorney Coppola reviewed the remand language, referring to her October 24<sup>th</sup> correspondence to the Board (exhibit #2), noting that the Board is the finder of fact for the remand hearing. She also referred to Statue 8-7, noting that the order could be sustained or reversed wholly or partly and the reasons for the Board's decision need to be stated on the record.

Attorney Coppola stated that proposed findings of fact had been received by the Board, referring to exhibit number four, the revised findings of fact which were provided by Attorney Griffith at the October 27<sup>th</sup> meeting, and the proposed findings of fact that were received for the current meeting from Ms. Giusti which were marked as exhibit number 10. She noted that the proposed findings could be used as a starting point and that the Board is the fact finder for the remand hearing.

Attorney David Griffith addressed the Board, summarizing the evidence presented to the Board. He referred to the affidavit submitted by Mr. Mitchell, noting that the basement apartment had been rented out. The affidavit also addressed the state of the basement apartment when he acquired the property, indicating that it was in the same condition as when the previous property owner (Regan) purchased the home in 1991. He explained the property was also listed as a two-family property.

Attorney Griffith summarized the basis for the claim of the vested right of a legal nonconforming use, pointing out to the Board that a nonconforming use is an existing use, which upon adoption of the zoning regulation would no longer be permitted. He continued, noting that the basement was rented from 1960-1981. He explained that a person who lived in the house provided a sworn statement, and it was noted that the zoning ordinance changed in 1962.

Attorney Griffith discussed the submitted proposed findings of fact (exhibit four). He noted that when the home was built, there was plumbing in the basement for a bathroom and kitchen sink, including fixtures. There were door openings carved out of the foundation for the basement garage and exterior. He noted that in addition to photos, the Town of Berlin building official also confirmed the plumbing. It was explained that the plumbing was hooked up in the basement dwelling starting in 1960, and continued forward from that time.

Attorney Griffith referred to an affidavit of Mr. Cyr, attesting to the fact that the apartment had been rented out for 21 years after his parents purchased the home in 1960.

Attorney Griffith noted that the basement had all the attributes of a walk-out apartment and that this was confirmed by the sworn statement from Mrs. Regan, who stated that when she purchased the property in 1991, she observed that. Additionally, it was noted that Mrs. Regan shared that the apartment was inhabited by her brother-in-law and presumably an adult child during the time that she owned the home.

Attorney Griffith continued, referring to Mr. Mitchell's affidavit, which was submitted earlier in the meeting. The affidavit notes that the Mitchells have continued the apartment use.

Attorney Griffith noted that in 1962, the use of the apartment because vested in all owners going forward.

Attorney Griffith noted that the applicant was requesting that the Board make the findings of fact as proposed and therefore overturn the Cease and Desist Order because of the existing legal nonconforming use in the basement as a dwelling.

Chairman Francalangia inquired about the history of building permits for the property, asking when the last permit was issued and what it was for. Ms. Giusti noted that the permit for the reconstruction of the dwelling was issued in 1969 for rebuilding the home, referring to permit #3363. She explained that the number of housekeeping units was left blank, but that the soil test done at the same time was for three bedrooms. She referred to her report (Item 1B), which made references to this permit. The permit referenced three bedrooms, one bath, one shower, and one lavatory. The line next to basement fixtures was blank. It was also noted that there was a private sewage disposal system.

Chairman Francalangia inquired about the tax base records, asking how long the property had been treated as a single-family dwelling. Ms. Giusti noted that the oldest card was from 1966. Chairman Francalangia noted that if it was never treated as a two-family home, the use was abandoned back when the permit was issued, noting that there was never two electrical, telephone, or gas or heating bills. He noted that there was never an indication that there were two separate families living in the dwelling. The only piece of evidence discussed to support a two-family residence was voter registration cards. However, Chairman Francalangia noted that voter registration cards would not indicate that the property was necessarily a two-family dwelling. He continued, noting that the property has been taxed as a single-family property. He reiterated that if there was a two-family residence at one point in time, it was abandoned in the 60s. He continued, explaining that while people may have lived in the basement over the years, that would not make the property two-family. Discussion continued about when the two-family use was abandoned, and Chairman Francalangia noted that it was abandoned once the building permit was issued.

Commissioner Zelek referred to the Certificate of Occupancy, which was issued in April 1970. He noted that the certificate referenced the occupancy approval as single family dwelling.

Attorney Griffith addressed the Board to discuss the abandonment. He noted that the affidavit provided by Mr. Cyr stated that the use was not abandoned. He also discussed the submitted Staff comments, noting that they state that if the use was nonconforming at the time when it was rebuilt, that it should be allowed to continue. The applicant is in agreement that it was in existence, and there was not an abandonment. He stated that there was no evidence of abandonment.

Chairman Francalangia explained that a relative or someone living downstairs would not make the property a two-family dwelling. He noted that taxes have been paid for 30-40 years as a single-

family dwelling. He noted that the person living in the basement was not paying rent. The person could have been helping with the household expenses, but that would not make it a two-family property. Attorney Griffith reiterated that the property has operated as a legal nonconforming use for years, which has been supported by the evidence presented. Mr. Mitchell noted that the meters were not changed until recently. He explained that meters changed in the industrial park prior to changing in the residential sector sometime in the 90s. Mr. Mitchell said that everything in the basement is original to the home, and the use has not been abandoned.

Ms. Giusti referred to her Staff report, noting a correction, specifically in the Memorandum of Staff Comments (1A-2-1). She noted that the report states that the data for the building permit was attached, but because the Board was already in receipt of the documents, they were not attached again. She also noted that at the previous meeting, it was discussed that a tenant was utilizing a trailer on the property. She continued, stating that if that was indeed the case, it would be a new violation. She noted that the applicant stated at the last meeting that the tenant was no longer living in the apartment and living in a trailer on the property. She noted that the trailer on the property would not be a permitted use at the present time. Mr. Mitchell noted that the tenant is living in a motel on the Berlin Turnpike.

Ms. Giusti discussed the abandonment of the two-family use. She noted that specific finishes in the basement, including kitchen cabinets, bathrooms, facilities, a den or family room, and an entertainment space do not make up an apartment. She noted that it becomes a violation when it is rented. The Town no longer allows those fixtures to be put in because it could potentially become a problem. Ms. Giusti discussed the various permits that were obtained by previous property owners through the years, noting that all refer to one housekeeping unit. She noted that sometimes houses have two kitchens, but that does not make it a rentable unit. She noted that multi-generational situations may constitute a separate kitchen, and that it is now referred to as an accessory dwelling unit. It is not a rental unit. Ms. Giusti noted that if the unit was rented, it was done without the Town's knowledge or approval. She explained that the opposing counsel presented evidence to support a walk-out basement and separate entrance. Ms. Giusti noted that the walk-out basement does not constitute an apartment dwelling. Many houses have a door to the garage or to outside.

Chairman Francalangia referred to the Memorandum of Staff Comments, items two and three, discussing the number of housekeeping units as one. He also referred to the Certificate of Occupancy issued on October 13, 1954, which also stated the occupancy as one. Mr. Francalangia noted that it has been taxed as a one-family unit. He explained that no matter how many families live on the property, it has been taxed as a one-family dwelling, and it must remain that way. Mr. Francalangia provided an example, using his own property as a guide. He noted that his basement currently has another kitchen and bathroom, with additional refrigerators and freezers. He noted despite having all of the features on the property, it has been taxed as a single-family, and he cannot rent it out.

Attorney Griffith noted that the Certificate of Occupancy that has been referred to was issued in error, and the building permit expired and became void. He noted that the Memo and record show that the permit expired, and the CO was issued in error in 1955. Commissioner Zelek inquired about

the permit issued in 1970. Attorney Griffith noted that the vested right had already kicked in in 1962. Mr. Mitchell interjected, discussing the taxes. He noted that immediately following the last ruling, he obtained a letter from Town Assessor, Joe Ferraro, stating that once the ruling found that the property was single-family, the assessment increased.

Ms. Giusti noted that the Zoning Office determined that the house was single-family in 2015. She noted that what led to the violation would be irrelevant because Mr. Mitchell rented the unit after the Town determined that the property was single-family. She noted that because it is part of the violation, it cannot be included in the history of the property. Ms. Giusti noted that the previous owner received the letter from the Town and understood that there was no record of a second unit in the home, and they had the opportunity to appeal. She noted that the previous owners did not have the unit rented, so it was not being used as a two-family. The house was then sold and there were notices in the building permit record and zoning file. Therefore things that occurred with Mr. Mitchell after the sale of the property were known violations. It could have been appealed at that time.

Attorney Griffith noted that the evidence presented supports that the use was in effect for 50 years, including before the time that the zoning ordinance was changed. Mr. Mitchell referred to a Zillow listing, noting that it was listed as a rental in 2014. Ms. Giusti noted that as soon as it was brought to the Town's attention, it was dealt with as a violation. She noted that any two-family conversion was done without Town approval, under the Town's radar, and was not done legally. She explained that septic systems are put in based on housekeeping units.

Attorney Coppola discussed the departmental file, court record item #3, ROR3-B-1, which is one of the Certificates of Occupancy dating back to 1954. Attorney Griffith noted that that permit expired. Attorney Coppola discussed that the permit was signed by the owner and the architect at the time, and the permit indicates that the number occupancy units as one. Despite the fact that the permit expired, it was still signed by the property owner and officials at the time. She asked for clarification as to why the permits should be discredited, especially because all parties signed them. She noted her perception, indicating that the Board, and the Chairman specifically, could not understand why the content of the permit would be discredited. She noted the importance of Attorney Griffith explaining to the Board why the permit should not be considered.

Attorney Griffith explained that the permit became void, and the Certificate of Occupancy was issued in error. He explained that there was a subsequent application, with notations on it, that the property was being taken as is. He noted that the doorways carved out, and notations were made on the permit. The Certificate of Occupancy was issued in error, and Ms. Giusti noted that he was referring to permit #A2178. She explained that there were handwritten notations made at the top of the permit indicating that it was issued in error on September 29, 1955. It should have been the renewal of permit #A1436. The notations also state that this application takes the situation as it exists. Ms. Giusti noted that from a zoning standpoint, this would indicate that the permit expired, and the process would have to start over as a reissuance.

Attorney Griffith discussed ROR3-B-6, which includes a notation indication "needs removal of permit." The Certificate of Occupancy was issued in error, and it indicates in the notation "couldn't understand woman(foreigner)." He noted that it does not say renewal, it says removal.

Mr. Mitchell noted that the Fire Marshal would not allow the hatchway to be used a fire escape.

Attorney Coppola addressed exhibit #3, submitted as a paper filing to the court, and she said it looks like ROR 3-B-6 states "removal of permit" and ROR 3-B-7 looks like "renewal of permit." She stated that it appears as though two different terms were used. Ms. Giusti noted that Attorney Coppola had a lesser generation copy in front of her. Commissioner Mazzotta also noted that the copy said "see date" when referring to the permit. She noted that it was canceled, not changed. She asked if there was any evidence to support that the occupancy was changed from one to two-family. Mr. Mitchell said it was allowed at that time.

Commissioner Zelek inquired about the 1969 permit, asking why that couldn't be used. Mr. Mitchell noted that the owner had use before the fire and after the fire, and it was rented, used for the same purpose. . Commissioner Zelek asked why the permit did not specify a two-family dwelling. Mr. Mitchell noted that the building permits never specified the zoning, and only asked for the address. He continued, noting that he has been a builder in Town for many years, and zoning has not been part of the application, that only since Ms. Giusti they run them through zoning. Commissioner Zelek noted that building inspectors typically go to the house to do a walk-through prior to issuing a certificate of occupancy. Chairman Francalangia and Mr. Mitchell discussed the issuance of Certificate of Occupancy in terms of single and two-family units. Ms. Giusti clarified, noting that the application at the time asked for the number of families, which was written in by the applicant as one. Chairman Francalangia noted that he could not go against what was provided at the time and it is a legal document.

Mr. Mitchell noted that he had a signed affidavit, and Chairman Francalangia noted that the permit application superseded the affidavit. He noted that as an agent for the Town, he could not go against the evidence provided by the Town Building Department. Mr. Mitchell maintained his viewpoint, indicating that the use had been grandfathered in, and should be allowed to continue. Chairman Francalangia noted that the property has been rented illegally, and he cannot go against the Town in this case. He noted that the Town records show the property as a single-family in 1970, and if it was ever a multi-family, it was abandoned. He noted that the permit from 1969 shows abandonment. Mr. Mitchell noted that property owners fill out the paperwork. In order to abandon the use, it would have to be more than just the paperwork. He noted that the grandfather clause states that the use must be abandoned. Chairman Francalangia noted that in 1970, the property owner would have put in utilities for a second family, but they did not. Mr. Mitchell disagreed, stating that utilities were not changed to multi-family until more recently. Chairman Francalangia noted that he could not dispute the fact that the permit was issued as a single-family dwelling.

Ms. Giusti circled back to the use. She noted that from her research, she did not find anything to support that it was a two-family dwelling. She referred to the cabinet maker, noting that perhaps the property owner did trade work and put in the cabinets himself. She noted that if that happened,

the Town did not authorize a two-family. She also referred to the septic system calculations, noting that a second system is very dependent upon the number of families.

Chairman Francalangia noted that based on the evidence, he did not have any more questions.

Attorney Coppola noted that she sent copies of ROR 3-B-6 and ROR 3-B-7 with the "renewal" and "removal" language by email to Attorney Griffith, Ms. Giusti, and Mr. Levitus so that the Board could review if needed. Both documents were presented for review. Attorney Coppola noted that it was difficult to tell. Chairman Francalangia noted that it looked like "renewal" and Mr. Mitchell indicated that it looked like "needs renewal" written on the permit.

Commissioner Whiteside asked a point for clarification, inquiring about item ROR 3-B-7. He asked if that ended up being the 1970 Certificate of Occupancy. Attorney Coppola pointed the Board to exhibit #2, record item #3. She noted that it would be in that packet, indicating that it was September 21, 1956. Commissioner Whiteside noted that he was looking for something to show the intent of the owner that applied for the Certificate of Occupancy in 1970. If the application, which was signed by the owner, applies for a single-family, that makes a difference in reference to intent.

Attorney Coppola noted that the Board has paperwork signed by the original property owners. She noted that there was nothing in the record signed by the property owners in 1970. Commissioner Whiteside noted that there were no signatures on paperwork in 1970 referring to ROR 3-B-14. Attorney Coppola noted that the only other paperwork with property owner signatures were signed by Cabuzzi on ROR 3-B-19. She noted that ROR 3-B-12 was a request for the placement of a trailer in 1968, which was also signed. It was noted that that was not relevant to the number of dwelling units. Commissioner Whiteside reiterated he was looking to find the intent of the property owner.

Chairman Francalangia noted another application for an electrical upgrade in the garage in 1988. Mr. Mitchell confirmed the garage as a separate building.

Chairman Francalangia called for additional comments. Commissioner Whiteside moved to close the public hearing.

Attorney Coppola reminded the Board of the protocol prior to moving into deliberations. She noted that individual Board member comments would not be considered collective reasoning for action. She explained the importance of deliberations and individual respective thoughts, but the reason for action must be a collective statement.

Attorney Griffith circled back to the voided building permit, as well as the application, and he noted that it was not clear if the permit had the signature of Mr. Pouch. He stated that it was unclear as to whether the other documents were signed by the property owners.

Commissioner Mazzotta inquired about a possible timeline for the two garages and driveways. Ms. Giusti referred to ROR-3-B-10, the plot plan for a 2-car garage and breezeway for Dorthea and Richard A. Pouch, signed by Theodore Miller, Civil Engineer and Land Surveyor, dated April 26, 1958.

She noted that it showed the proposed garage 20x28 on the west side of the house. Mr. Mitchell noted that garage is part of the house, as the upper garage, which is why the tenant looks out of the kitchen window into a garage. Ms. Giusti noted that in the email exchange between herself and Ms. Regan, that Ms. Regan was confident that the garage was an add-on because of the proximity of the garage to her kitchen window. Ms. Giusti noted that the 1958 garage was not part of the original build. Mr. Mitchell reiterated that the garage had no importance to the downstairs unit.

Ms. Giusti discussed the 1970 permit, noting that it was a permit for a longer footprint than the 1958 plot plan shows. She explained that the house is now 52-feet long according to ROR 3-B-16 (plot plan from 1969). Mr. Mitchell confirmed that the 52-feet includes the apartment. Ms. Giusti referred to a 1954 plot plan, and Attorney Coppola confirmed it as ROR 3-B-6. Ms. Giusti noted that it was 40x36, and in 1970, it was 52-feet. Mr. Mitchell noted that it showed the basement.

Chairman Francalangia asked for additional comments and then a motion to close the public hearing.

Attorney Coppola noted the importance of calling for public comments. Chairman Francalangia asked if there were any members of the public who wished to comment and hearing none noted that there were no public comments. He asked the Board members, Attorney Griffith, and Attorney Coppola if they had any comments and the Attorneys each indicated they had none.

Chairman Francalangia moved to close the public hearing, seconded by Commissioner Zelek. The motion carried unanimously.

Chairman Francalangia noted his opinion, that he felt they needed to sustain the decision of the Zoning Enforcement Officer.

Commissioner Mazzotta noted that with all the documentation provided that it was a single-family, she was having a hard time seeing that the property was ever a legal two-family dwelling.

Commissioner Whiteside noted his agreement with the appellant, specifically that the use at the time of the ordinance change was germane. He stated that even if the Certificate of Occupancy, which was issued in 1954, said single-family, there was more weight for him that the property was used as a two-family from 1960, and at the date of the ordinance change in 1962, he noted agreement with the appellant that it is a vested grandfathered right there. The main issue after that was whether there was enough evidence to show intent for abandonment. Commissioner Whiteside discussed the direction from the judge, specifically looking at whether there was abandonment of the use. He referred to case law, stating that intent of the property owner must be to relinquish permanently. He stated that he did not see enough evidence to show a permanent abandonment of the use at the rebuild in 1969. The Certificate of Occupancy at the time states single-family, but it is possible that the property owners at the time did not know that they were nonconforming. He noted that the bar for abandonment is higher, and he stated that he could not get over the bar.

Commissioner Zelek noted that after the review of the records, he sees the property as a one-family.

Attorney Coppola addressed the Board to provide direction during the deliberation. She noted the importance of focusing the discussion on what the court has asked the Board to address. She urged the Board to review the language from the court, specifically referring to page two of the October 24th correspondence from Attorney Coppola to the Board. She noted the importance of being responsive to the court and encouraged the Board to read the language over. She noted that with a nonconforming use, it is important to look at the period of time when the use came into existence and then when the regulations changed to make it nonconforming. She noted that it is clear from the judge's language that upon remand, the Board should consider the evidence presented by the plaintiffs concerning the timing of the construction of the basement apartment in relation to the applicability of the zoning regulations as they changed over time. She noted that the judge states that if the Board determines that the basement apartment was initially constructed as a permitted legal structure and use, then the Board should further consider whether the basement apartment has remained so constructed and used over time. Attorney Coppola urged the Board to discuss the first piece, specifically when the structure came into existence, and whether it was a permitted legal structure, whether the use was actual, then talk about the use over time and whether it was abandoned.

Attorney Coppola noted that the proposed findings of fact were exhibit #4 (offered by Attorney Griffith) and exhibit #10 (offered by Ms. Giusti).

Chairman Francalangia and Commissioner Mazzotta both discussed the intent of construction, noting that there was no evidence to support the legal construction of a two-family dwelling. It was noted that the unit was possibly constructed for extended family members. Chairman Francalangia noted an overwhelming amount of evidence to support a single-family use. He noted that it would not be in the best interest of the Board to go against Town records, as it could potentially lead to other litigation going against the Town's records.

Attorney Coppola offered guidance. She noted the importance of deciding based on the facts presented, rather than what could potentially be brought forth in future matters. Zoning matters are very fact dependent and record dependent, so there really is no precedent. She reiterated the importance of determining whether the use was legal , actual and in existence and then the regulations changed, did the use continue throughout..

Chairman Francalangia asked for clarification on when it would be appropriate to vote. Attorney Coppola noted that the Board should have more discussion based on the two proposed findings of fact and asked that the Board looked at the proposed findings.

Attorney Coppola discussed the proposed findings of fact submitted by Attorney Griffith. She summarized, noting that he proposed that the basement was originally constructed and designed to be used as a second dwelling. She referred to paragraphs two and three. She also discussed paragraph four, which addressed the cabinetry and his offering of related exhibits.

Attorney Coppola discussed the proposed findings of fact submitted by Ms. Giusti, noting that they focus on the Town records and permits not supporting a two-family dwelling, referring to paragraph two. It was also noted that there was no indication of a prior owner trying to rectify inaccuracies with the Town.

Attorney Coppola noted that there were two opposing arguments, and noted there were four members sitting and referenced statutory requirement of agreement of members (to reverse the order)

Commissioner Mazzotta discussed the history of the property, noting that there were no leases on file. She explained that family members living at the property do not constitute a legal rental, even if they were supplementing the income.

Chairman Francalangia reiterated the statement made by Commissioner Mazzotta. He noted that the Town has provided many points of evidence to support that the property has always be a single-family dwelling. He noted that the zoning ordinance adopted in 1948, and then revised in 1954, would have been in effect at the time of construction. Records have always supported a single housekeeping unit.

The Board discussed the tax records. Chairman Francalangia noted that the property has never been taxed as a two-family dwelling. Commissioner Whiteside noted that the taxation history should not be relevant, but Commissioners Mazzotta and Francalangia disagreed. Commissioner Whiteside discussed the legal definition, stating that the taxation is a separate process that is incidental to the legal permitted use. He noted that the Certificate of Occupancy and applications should have more weight than the taxation of the property. The process could result in an unpermitted use, but in this case, the assessment process did not. Commissioner Whiteside also noted that the footprint of the foundation should be relevant, as it shows the intended use, noting that the separate entrance to the basement could have been intended for an apartment. Commissioners Mazzotta and Francalangia disagreed. Chairman Francalangia noted that there are many properties in Town with walk-out basements, but that does not mean that they are all apartment entrances.

Chairman Francalangia discussed the plumbing, tax records, and building permit applications, and they have all said single-family. Chairman Francalangia noted that the Board represents the Town, and it must support Town records.

Commissioner Whiteside noted that the majority of the Board would not support that the property was initially constructed as a permitted legal two-family structure. Commissioner Mazzotta noted that the Board was being expected to interpret intentions, which could not be considered facts. Commissioner Whiteside noted that intentions should be relevant to consideration. He noted that the Board is allowed to bridge the gaps and make reasonable inferences.

Chairman Francalangia discussed the proposed findings of facts, stating that the first page of facts is Town records, the second page is half Town records, half hearsay, and the third page is all hearsay. Attorney Coppola asked for clarification on item numbers. He clarified, noting that there were three

pages of records items following a cover page. It was noted that he was referring to the Memorandum of Staff Comments dated 11/20/20. Commissioners noted that it was exhibit #11. Attorney Coppola noted that the proposed findings of fact submitted by Ms. Giusti was exhibit #10. He noted that the first page of exhibit #11 all has Town supported records, rather than conjecture on other pages. Commissioner Whiteside noted that in listening to the Chair's rationale, it appeared that the Board should be most concerned with exhibit #10, item #1. He noted that the Board should make that statement as a finding of fact because it relates back to the language communicated by the judge. He noted that the judge has stated that if the Board determines that the basement apartment was initially constructed as a permitted legal structure and use, then the discussion could continue to the next step. He noted that based on the discussion, exhibit #10, item #1 is the statement of fact pertaining to the Board's ruling. He noted that the Board has not determined that the basement apartment was initially constructed as a permitted legal structure and multi-family use.

Chairman Francalangia asked if the Board members were in agreement. The Board was in agreement with Commissioner Whiteside's summary. Chairman Francalangia asked Attorney Coppola if the Board needed to continue discussion. Attorney Coppola addressed the Board, asking for clarification on the question. She summarized Commissioner Whiteside's statements in that the Board was using the language submitted by Ms. Giusti (Attorney Coppola read the language) that a claim of an existing nonconformity for use as a two-family would not be supported by the record as the basis for the determination. She then asked for the Board to articulate the question. Chairman Francalangia asked if the discussion needed to continue.

Attorney Coppola noted that the Board should also review the proposed findings of fact submitted by Attorney Griffith. She noted that in paragraph #1 submitted by Attorney Griffith, he notes that the property was initially designed and constructed as a two-family, specifically that the basement was to be used by a party other than the family that utilized the main house. She noted that the Board spoke briefly about intent, and that it was difficult to determine the intent of the initial property owners in designing and constructing the structure. She explained that the intent could be part of the collective reasoning as well.

She reviewed the judge's language again, and it was noted that the Board could comment on the actual use. She noted that there is a difference between the design and construction of the structure versus intent versus actual use. She noted that it would be responsive to the court's direction, as the judge has asked the Board to consider how the property has been used over time.

Chairman Francalangia reread the court's direction, and he noted that none of the evidence presented points to the property being a legal nonconforming structure.

Attorney Coppola noted that the court's direction asks the Board to review the structure and use and the judge wants the Board to weigh in on the structure and use.

Chairman Francalangia noted that there were two items up for discussion. Attorney Coppola clarified, noting that the Board seemed to be leaning toward paragraph #1 in Ms. Giusti's proposed

findings of fact. She noted that the second sentence may not be completely responsive to the judge's remand order. She noted that the judge may be looking for more detail than that.

Chairman Francalangia noted that they have discussed two items. The first item discussed was about the legal nonconforming structure and use. The second item was the timeline of the basement apartment, specifically that it was never legally constructed. He asked whether the judge was looking for Town records.

Attorney Coppola explained that it would be helpful for the court to know which documents the Board was using to make a determination. Chairman Francalangia noted that exhibit #11 clearly shows that the records show that the property is a single-family property. He noted that based on the evidence, the basement apartment was not a legal nonconforming use, as there were no records of leases. Commissioner Whiteside noted that the original Certificate of Occupancy shows that the property is a single-family dwelling, and therefore, the property is not a legal multi-family or two-family dwelling. He noted that statement pertains to the structure. Commissioner Whiteside discussed the use, noting that it was not a separate housekeeping unit or separate use by a whole family. The Board discussed the affidavit from Mr. Cyr (exhibit #2), which was submitted by Attorney Griffith.

Chairman Francalangia noted three items, with the first showing that all construction records point to a single-family dwelling. The next point was that the last permit obtained showed the intent to abandon the use. He also noted that the basement apartment is not a legal nonconforming use. Commissioner Whiteside noted that even if it was a multi-family property at one point, the use was abandoned with the 1970 certificate of occupancy.

Commissioner Zelek noted agreement with all statement made.

Attorney Coppola noted that importance of clearly articulating reasoning behind the motion.

Chairman Francalangia reiterated the Board's determination. He noted that all construction records show the property as single-family, including the permits and Certificates of Occupancy. He noted that no records have ever shown the property as anything other than a single-family property. He explained that when the house burned, and another permit was granted as a single-family, which inferred that the property owners were abandoning any use of the property as a multi-family, if it had ever been used in that capacity. He continued, noting that there has been no evidence presented to support that the basement apartment is a legal nonconforming use.

Attorney Coppola noted that if the Board were to find that there was no legal nonconforming use, then they would not have to discuss abandonment. She noted the importance of being clear when discussing intent. She explained that based on the previous transcripts, the court determined that the Board needed to clearly articulate the reasons for upholding the order, encouraging the Board to make reference to item numbers as part of the motion. Attorney Coppola noted that in her role, she could not guide the discussion, but she could guide the Board around the language.

Commissioner Mazzotta noted that the basement had to have been impacted when the fire took place on the first floor.

Chairman Francalangia reiterated again the basis for the Board's decision. He noted that all building and construction records have indicated a single-family dwelling. He noted that there was never evidence of a legal two-family structure.

Chairman Francalangia moved to uphold the decision of the Zoning Enforcement Officer's Cease and Desist Order for 1005 Kensington Road based on:

- 1. All the construction records that are shown for this property show it as a single-family, both permits and certificates of occupancy. Also, at the time of a fire in 1969-1970, it was shown as a single-family.
- 2. Nothing ever existed to show that this was a legal conforming structure and a legal conforming use. Based on the 1969 fire, when it was said to be a single-family use, there was the intent to forget about any other use. There was no intent at that time to continue to make it multi-family if in fact it was multi-family, which it was not based upon the 1954 and 1955 records, which records show it was not multi-family.

Commissioner Mazzotta seconded the motion.

The motion carried unanimously.

IV. Approval of Minutes:

October 27, 2020 (Francalangia, Mazzotta, Whiteside, Coppola, Zelek)

Chairman Francalangia moved to table the minutes to the next meeting, which was seconded by Commissioner Zelek. The motion carried unanimously.

- V. Review of ZBA 2021 Schedule (Discussed earlier in the meeting)
- VI. Adjournment

Commissioner Zelek moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Whiteside. The motion carried unanimously. The time was 10:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Kristen M. Grabowski Recording Secretary